Findings, Conclusions and Decision

Cape Elizabeth Town Council

Driveway Permit Appeal

Early Bird, LLC, Permittee

Tax Map U31, Lot 9D

On Monday, December 13, 2010, the Cape Elizabeth Town Council ("Council") heard the appeal of Robert Stier, Jr. of 9 Rock Crest Drive ("Appellant"), regarding a driveway permit issued ,No. 2010-12 ("Permit") by Public Works Director Robert C. Malley ("Director") for 6 Stonegate Road, which is Tax Map U31, Lot 9D ("Property").  Prior to undertaking review and consideration of this matter, Council members Swift-Kayata, Walsh and Governali requested to be recused, and the remaining members of the Council so voted.  The Director was represented by Attorney Patricia Dunn.  At the conclusion of testimony and submissions by the Appellant, the Director, and members of the public, the Council closed the public hearing portion of this matter and requested the parties submit briefs on two issues.  Those briefs and a reply brief by the Appellant have been received and reviewed by the Council.  The Council makes the following findings of fact, conclusions, and decision.

FINDINGS OF FACT

1. The owner of 6 Stonegate Road (Tax Map U31, Lot 9D) is Early Bird Group, LLC (“Owner”). Graham Pillsbury acts as the owner’s authorized member.

2. On October 28, 2010, the Director issued the Permit for the Property.

3. On November 27, 2010, Appellant filed an appeal of the Permit, consisting of an email notification of appeal.  The Appellant’s property is located within the Stonegate subdivision.  
4. Notice of this appeal was provided to the Property Owner on December 1, 2010.

5. The Council was provided with the following additional documents prior to the December 13, 2010 hearing: a memorandum from Robert Malley, dated December 3, 2010, regarding issuance of the subject driveway permit; an email from Thomas Errico, a traffic engineering director at T.Y. Lin International, dated December 3, 2010, regarding sight distance measurements and requirements for the subject driveway; an email from Todd Gammon, a civil engineer with AMEC Earth & Environmental, dated December 2, 2010, regarding the grading of the subject driveway; two sketches showing the proposed driveway; a statement of Rachel Samiezkin, President of the Stonegate Homeowner’s Association, dated December 2, 2010, regarding the substance of this appeal; a copy of the Stonegate phase II subdivision plan and South Entrance detail; the deed of Stonegate Road from Stonegate Associates to the Town of Cape Elizabeth; portions of the Declaration of the Stonegate Home Owners Association; and a presentation from the Appellant regarding the substance of this appeal.

6. The driveway that is the subject of the challenged Permit enters Stonegate Road.  Stonegate Road connects the Stonegate subdivision to Mitchell Road.  Stonegate Road is a public way conveyed in fee to Cape Elizabeth by Stonegate Associates by warranty deed dated December 5, 1989 and recorded in the Cumberland County Registry of Deeds at Book 9015, page 16.  Stonegate Associates recited in its deed of Stonegate Road that the conveyance was subject to Stonegate’s Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions.
7. Article III of the Declaration of the Stonegate Home Owners Association states the Association “shall be responsible for maintaining, repairing and replacing… stonewalls [sic] and landscaping within the road rights of way where such maintenance is not the responsibility of the Town of Cape Elizabeth.”
8. The conveyance of Stonegate Road by Stonegate Associates to the Town was of an area approximately 135 feet in width from its entrance at Mitchell Road back through area at issue in this appeal.  The paved Stonegate Road is approximately 30 feet wide, with vegetation on both sides.  

9. The driveway at issue is laid over approximately twenty-five feet of the Owner’s property and approximately seventy feet in the Stonegate Road right-of-way before connecting with the paved portion of Stonegate Road.
10. The Owner submitted sketches to the Director which showed the proposed location, width, and arrangement of the entrance of the proposed driveway onto Stonegate Road.  The Director met with the Owner at the site, advised the Owner to move the proposed driveway location, and further advised the Owner as to removal of vegetation.
CONCLUSIONS

Driveway permits are governed by the Ordinances of Cape Elizabeth, Section 17-2-1 through 17-2-5.  Based on the record evidence presented to the Council and the Council’s findings of fact thereon, the Council voted as follows:  

A. The Appellant made a timely appeal to the Council of Driveway Permit No. 2010-12.

VOTED 4 to 0 in favor

B. The Director had adequate knowledge of the proposed and final approved location of the driveway in relation to Stonegate Road and its centerline, such that his failure to review a sketch in the Town's Code Enforcement Officer's file showing the setback of the proposed building in relation to the centerline of the traveled way prior to issuance of the driveway permit was harmless.

VOTED 4 to 0 in favor

C. The determination by the Director that the Owner satisfied the specific requirements of 17-2-4 is supported by the Director's testimony and the written submissions of TY Lin International and AMEC Earth and Environmental

VOTED 4 to 0 in favor

D. The phrase contained in Section 17-2-1 of the Ordinance that the issuance of a driveway permit "shall be in compliance with all local regulations" does not require the Director to review a driveway permit application against the General Standards required of the Planning Board in its review of a proposed subdivision.

VOTED 2 to 2


(Councilors Sherman and Sullivan in favor, and Councilors Jordan and Lennon opposed)

E. While the deed to the Town of Stonegate Road for that section at issue in this appeal states the conveyance is subject to the Stonegate recorded Declaration, that Declaration does not limit the right of the Town to issue driveway permits over Town property to the Stonegate Road, a Town owned and maintained public road. The Declaration expressly excludes from its restrictions, covenants and conditions to those portions of the development shown as roads on the plan.

VOTED 2 to 2


(Councilors Sherman and Sullivan in favor, and Councilors Jordan and Lennon opposed)

DECISION

Based on these Findings of Fact and Conclusions, the Town Council VOTED on January 10, 2011 to deny the appeal of Driveway Permit No. 2010-12.  

Any aggrieved party has the right to appeal this decision to the Maine Superior Court pursuant to Maine Rule of Civil Procedure 80B within thirty days after notice of the Town Council’s Decision.
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